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                                  Workforce Development Board Minutes

                                                           March 15, 2006
The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on March 15, 2006.  Chairman Jamil Dada called the meeting to order at 11:40 a.m.  
                                                         WDB Members in Attendance

Don Allard


John Azzaretto

Michael Bracken

Lois Carson
Ken Clark


Jamil Dada


Greg Doonan


Bob Frost
Jeff Hendrickson

Richard Lemire

Bob Little


Ric Olalde

Lea  Petersen


Steve Rockett


Salvatore Rotella

Cynthia Roth


Mark Smith


Stan Stosel


Jim Thomas


John Viafora


Ron Visser



               WDB Members Absent
Claudia Castorena

Rick Collins



John Denver


Adan Gomez

Susan Haas

Paul Hiller



Cynthia Hinckley

Jim King

Pam LiCalsi

LuVerne Molberg


Robert Rivera


Sandra Schnack

Diane Stuart

Thomas Tomkins



                                                                              Staff

Jerry Craig


Kathy Fortner


Felicia Miller


Kathy Boyer
LaTonya Johnson

Sandi Jesser
                                                                     WDB Liaisons

Jaime Hurtado


Stevie Field

                                                                            Guests
Marcy Rosenbloom


Mary Jo Kidock











Administrative Action Item a:
APPROVE DECEMBER 7, 2005 MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the December 7, 2005 WDB minutes.



Moved by Ken Clark, seconded by Ric Olalde.

Discussion:
None. 
Status:
Motion approved.

Administrative Item B:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
Lois Carson informed that the United We Paint group is coming to Riverside County on April 9.  They will spend the day painting 20 eligible homes and five non-profit buildings such as schools, health centers, etc., at no cost to the owner.    She distributed copies of the application for the homeowner and building owner, which must be submitted by March 17.

With Riverside County’s fast growth, members discussed a solution to the congested freeways.  To assist with this issue is Proposition 42, which, if passed, would be an amendment to the Constitution. Proposition 42 would ensure the governor/legislature cannot divert funds designated for traffic, and it would permanently dedicate revenues from the state’s share of the sales tax on gasoline to transportation projects.  Up until 2008, the state’s share of the sales tax on gasoline will largely be spent on 141 transportation projects contained in the state’s Traffic Congestion Relief Plan (TCRP).  After 2008, the money will be divided as follows: (a) 20% for city street repairs; (b) 20% for county road repairs; (c) 20% for mass transit and intercity rail; and (d) 40% for new highway and transit capital investments (through a five-year state funding program known as the ‘STIP’). In dollar figures, the STIP would get a boost of approximately $560 million a year, and each of the other programs would receive a $280 million increase.  Most large businesses and organizations are in support of the proposition.   

Cindy Roth informed that the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce is presently collecting signatures for this item.  She will provide petitions to the members for circulation.
Presentation/Testimonial Item A:

UCR HEALTH SCIENCES INITIATIVE
Chris Buydos and Bob Gale from the University of California, Riverside (UCR), made a presentation on UCR’s Health Sciences Initiative.  On behalf of UCR’s Chancellor, Ms. Buydos expressed appreciation to the Board for their invitation to appear at their meeting and share information on UCR’s latest initiative.  Ms. Buydos showed a video explaining the initiative.  She also distributed copies of UCR’s bulletin outlining what the initiative entails, including existing strengths, assets and resources to build on in pursuit of this endeavor.  While there has not been a new, public medical school established in the county within the last 40 years, the population has increased two times.  She also noted that California has the lowest medical school enrollment in the country.
UCR is actively pursuing the establishment of a medical school in Riverside County to serve the needs of the Inland Empire.  The initiative would establish:

· Health Sciences Research Institute would include biomedicine and health-related science as well as psychology, delivery and management of health and healthcare policy

· Center for Medical Education and Research would provide rotations for 3rd- and 4th-year students as well as medical residencies within area hospitals

· School of Medicine would focus on serving the medically underserved in the large and growing Inland Empire

Ms. Buydos noted that UCR has teamed up with UCLA for the past 30 years, whereby each year, 24 students enrolled in the medical program transfer to UCR to complete years 3 and 4.  She added that there is a physician shortage within the state.  UCR has appointed a special committee to explore ways to expand the supply of doctors.   Ms. Buydos offered that over the course of 30 years, UCR has graduated 700 doctors; however, only 10% have come back to the county.  Historically, doctors usually stay at the location where they do their residency.

In summary, Ms. Buydos explained what the Health Sciences Initiative would mean to Riverside County:  

· Serve the underserved
· Partner with the community
· Knowledge-driven economy and new medical school research base create new knowledge and medicine which would translate into improved healthcare, careers in medical and related businesses
· Encourage start-up companies
· Attract other companies to move in this area
· Produce high-tech jobs
Ms. Buydos explained how the initiative falls within the parameters of workforce development.  She informed that UCR is in the process of finalizing the proposal and will submit it to the Subcommittee of the Office of the President of the Regents in early May.  If they take it under consideration, it will then be forwarded to the Board of Regents later this year.  UCR will hold a public reception once the proposal is completed in order to inform the public about the key components and what it will take to make it happen.  
As UCR goes through the process, Steve Rockett suggested UCR report back to the WDB as to what the Board could provide in support of the initiative.  Chairman Dada commented that since John Azzaretto, UCR Vice Chancellor, is a member of the Executive Committee, he will keep the Board apprised.  
Dr. Azzaretto advised that Riverside Community College is partnering with UCR and is working closely on alignment for the initiative.  Dr. Rotella added that training for a variety of health-related positions is needed, and potential jobs will not be realized without a facility to train for these positions.  Currently, there is a tremendous shortage of nurses, and coupled with a significant shortage of people to teach nursing puts the community at risk, so synergy from a workforce point of view is critical.  In addition, the Health Sciences Center will bring a guarantee to the kinds of people that are trained.  A quality work research university would mean tremendous quality in terms of workforce development.  

Dr. Rotella inquired about the status of the UCR law school.  Also, given the fact Loma Linda has a very reputable health science center and medical school, what would be the effect of a UCR center and medical school?
Mr. Gale informed that the California Post Secondary community has reviewed the proposal along with Irvine’s proposal.  Unfortunately, around the time of proposal submission, the state budget was taking a nose dive, so it was not an appropriate time to open a law school in the UC system.  UCR is revising the proposal, which was significantly stronger than Irvine’s, and it may be reactivated at the appropriate time.

Regarding Loma Linda, Mr. Gale noted that this whole area is growing so rapidly that demands for extensive expansion in the medical field is welcomed.  Also, through the proposed center, UCR is hoping to begin residencies as well.
Motion:
That the Workforce Development Board provide a letter of support for UCR’s Health Sciences Initiative to the Board of Regents as the process dictates.



Moved by Cindy Roth, seconded by Richard Lemire with John Azzaretto abstaining.

Status:
Motion approved.
Regional Committee Information Item A:

EAST REGIONAL COMMITTEE
Jerry commented that when members meet quarterly at the WDB meetings, they consider large issues facing the county.  The regional committees are charged with accomplishing the WDB goals for a specific county region.  He informed that staff’s goal is to be able to answer the following:  how is my involvement made a difference in the community and what is in it for me.
The East Regional Committee (ERC) had their first meeting in January and decided to conduct an industry focus/education approach and invite representatives of a particular industry to talk with the committee’s focus group.  The first presentation will be from the construction industry.  Jerry commented that Bob Frost has assisted to make this happen. 
ERC is addressing the three major WDB goals: bring high-wage career opportunity industries to the county; address industries already here that are high growth; and strengthen the bridge between business and education.

Regional Committee Information Item B:

WEST REGIONAL COMMITTEE

Jerry informed that at the West Regional Committee meetings, members are divided into three groups to focus on how to attract high-wage industries into our county; meet the demands of those companies presently here; and strengthen the connection between business and education.    

WDB Goal #2 Information Item A:

PARTNER-WITH-A-CITY
Increase Labor Supply
Kathy Boyer reported that the Hemet City Council will review the 1st Source Hiring Agreement next month.  The city of Moreno Valley was given a new agreement on March 14 for approval.  The other cities that have not signed the agreement are Beaumont, Canyon Lake, Cathedral City, Corona and Indio.  Kathy noted that staff are assigned to each city, and members will receive regular reports on contact information about service requests and services provided.

Chairman Dada requested members contact Kathy to provide assistance in contacting those cities that have yet to sign the agreement.  He also directed Kathy to contact the appropriate board member whose representation includes the outstanding cities to request assistance.
Jerry commented that the concept of Partner-with-a-City is to build relationships with the cities and corresponding economic development staff in order for them to take advantage of the free services the Workforce Development Centers provide.

WDB Goal #5 Information Item A:

CONNECT-A-CHAMBER
Sustainability
Once a replacement for Nova has been hired, Jerry will provide an update to Connect-a-Chamber.  He requested members contact Kathy Fortner or him if they wish them to make a presentation to a city chamber.
WDB Goal #5 Information Item B:

LINK-WITH-A-LEGISLATOR
Sustainability
Kathy Boyer and her staff are compiling a list of the 600 businesses that have used our services.  They will receive a letter and/or email informing them that the President’s budget proposes to cut WIA services and a request for their support by writing to their congressmen and U.S. senators requesting WIA funding stay at the same level as last year.  

Mark Smith informed that he met with Assemblywoman Bonnie Garcia several weeks ago, and she mentioned she had visited the Indio WDC numerous times.  She expressed her interest in addressing the Board either at a Board meeting or via videoconferencing.

Ms. Roth reported that the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce’s Governmental Affairs Committee takes positions as related to federal/state issues.  She noted her chamber has the capability to email 1,700 local businesses to request their support on the WIA funding issue.

She also mentioned the chamber is going forward with the second annual College and Career Fair, which was held last year in conjunction with the school districts and the WDB.  The fair will be held October 16 at the Riverside Convention Center.

WDB Goal #5 Information Item C:

NAWB & STATE WIB UPDATE
Sustainability
Chairman Dada reported that in the last five years, Riverside County’s population has grown from 1.3 to 1.9 million; however, our federal funding has decreased from $20 million to $13 million a year, with possibly only receiving $10 million in funding next year.   Chairman Dada serves on the National Association of Workforce Boards’ Executive Committee and chairs the state’s Business and Industry Committee.  Congressman Buck McKeon, chair of the federal Workforce and Education Committee, is championing WIA Reauthorization, specifically keeping local control as was the intent of the act.  At the national and state levels and with Congressman McKeon’s assistance, Chairman Dada is working diligently to assure funding levels to not continue to decrease and local control remains in place.  Congressman McKeon informed Chairman Dada that in discussions with House members, a majority of them ask why the importance of workforce development since they never hear from their constituents regarding that issue.
Two weeks ago, the WDB delegation attended the NAWB conference in Washington, DC.  When they visited their four congressmen, the message was that they support WIA Reauthorization, but they tell us the same thing—their constituents are not voicing concern about workforce development.  When the Monday Morning Group was in Washington, DC recently, they brought the WDB’s position paper to the elected officials, and the Valley Group is doing the same thing.  At the federal, state and local levels, we are asking the elected officials to support Buck McKeon’s proposal and fight the Department of Labor’s (DOL) proposal as related to WIA.  DOL is proposing to eliminate local boards and give the money to the governors.  If that happens, there will be no private sector involvement.  Congressman McKeon informed that DOL’s argument is one-stop centers are underused, and businesses do not use them.  
When Chairman Dada was in Washington, DC a few weeks ago, he met with DOL Secretary DeRocco and indicated the need to work out a happy medium for WIA Reauthorization.  She has contacted him and has scheduled a meeting next week in Washington, DC with business leaders from across the country to get their input.  Chairman Dada reported that in discussions with state Secretary of Labor and Workforce Development Vickie Bradshaw, she supports what he is trying to accomplish and is ready to fight DOL on the local control issue.  

Dr. Azzaretto asked if the National Association of Counties and our county board has taken any position on WIA Reauthorization.  Chairman Dada indicated that the state county commissioner is on the state Workforce Investment Board.

Jaime Hurtado offered that this information can be made available at the California State Association of Counties (CSAC) meeting on March 28 and 29.  Additionally, the county CEO can be directed to take the WDB position paper to the CSAC.

Ms. Carson informed that WIA Reauthorization information should be conveyed to the National Conference of Mayors whose past chairman was Mayor Ron Loveridge.  

Chairman Dada also reported that a report is being compiled showing how many one-stops are in each congressional district and how they would be impacted.  

Dr. Azzaretto said it would be helpful for the WDB to take a formal position to our county commissioners in order for them to take a stand and bring up to the state organizations.  
Motion:
That the Workforce Development Board Executive Committee enlist the support of both local and state associations to support local control of workforce development through WIA Reauthorization.


Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Lois Carson.

Status:
Motion approved.

Marcy Rosenbloom informed about an article in the March 14 Press Enterprise denoting San Bernardino County speaking about proposed federal cuts and appealing to the public for their support.

Ms. Roth make a recommendation that Chairman Dada and Jerry meet with The Press Enterprise  staff to see about getting editorials into the paper supporting the WDB’s position.

Regarding the recent NAWB conference, Vice Chairman Ric Olalde commented that it was a very productive event and noted the high level of knowledge people around the country have of Chairman Dada.  His leadership has laid the groundwork for leadership in the nation.  As Vice Chairman Olalde attended various conference sessions, he noted some of the programs already implemented in Riverside County were noticed by others around the county, and they are looking to us to present them with the results. 

Lea Petersen informed that the delegation attended nine meetings with elected officials.  Included with the delegation were Stevie Field and Jaime Hurtado representing the Board of Supervisors.  She expressed appreciation to Chairman Dada for arranging all the meetings.  The meetings were an opportunity to show the elected officials that private industry, elected officials and county representatives are serious and supportive of the WDB’s position.  She commented that most of the other local boards are not used to dealing with legislators.  She also indicated it was a very productive use of their time.

 Reports Information Item A:

WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD


None.
Reports Information Item B:
COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE


None.
Reports Information Item C:

EAST REGIONAL COMMITTEE


N/A
Reports Information Item D:

WEST REGIONAL COMMITTEE


N/A
Reports Information Item E:

COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Vice Chairman Olalde announced the CYD held elections at their last meeting.  Heidi Marshall is the new CYD chairman, and Andrew Guerra is the CYD vice chairman.  Certification ceremonies for Lake Elsinore’s Planet Youth and Indio’s Oasis Youth Opportunity Centers (YOC) are scheduled to occur in April.  The Indio YOC will be hosting the next East Regional Committee.  The annual Youth Summit will be held March 23 from 8-5 at the Perris Fairgrounds, with 800 students expected to attend.  CYD/WDB sponsored one of the keynote speakers.  Vice Chairman Olalde informed that facilitators are needed for the summit, and members interested were asked to contact Felicia Miller.
Reports Information Item F:

ADMINISTRATOR

Kathy distributed cards that have the WDB’s mission statement with the goals on the reverse side.  Every EDA and EDD staff member working at the Workforce Development Centers has been given a card.  In addition, staff has met and conducted a strategic planning session around each of the WDB’s goals.

The Employment and Training Panel (ETP) contract has been expanded: Guidant will lead training positions for an ETP project, working with Luxfer and other firms.

Kathy reported on the WIRED project, a major initiative funded by DOL.  The California Space Authority submitted a proposal and received the highest scoring program in the country.  This project focuses on the aerospace industry and entails 13 counties, one of which is Riverside.  A number of other workforce boards and one-stops are involved in this project in terms of surveys around aerospace.  The first meeting for this project is scheduled next week in Los Angeles with DOL Secretary DeRocco and state Secretary Vickie Bradshaw attending.

Staff is working with the county HR department in relation to developing more nurses.  Kathy noted the problem we are tackling is the shortage of nurse trainers.  The county is looking at how they can support a proposal and provide county funding to invest in nurses.  Ms. Carson asked if it would be feasible to bring back retired nursing educators to train nurses.  Dr. Salvatore Rotella informed that retired faculty can only be brought back on a part-time basis.  Riverside Community College currently is using retired faculty, but, unfortunately, it has not made a dent in solving the nursing shortage.  Kathy commented that staff will explore those suggestions and added that retired and master degreed nurses who have become disabled and cannot work as nurses on the floor can be retrained as faculty.

Steve Rockett noted the major issue of a shortage of professional/technical groups and asked what happens in terms of retirement as people leave the workplace.   There is a demand for qualified individuals to take on new job demands for people who have functioned at intermediate levels in order to get new education and promote into more technical skills.  He added that the unemployment rate is low, but there is a significant divide between those that do not have the skills and those retiring.

Jerry informed that when the delegation met with congressional members, there was a discussion regarding the serious brain drain occurring in terms of retirees across the country.  In terms of upgrading, ETP does provide skill upgrade training for manufacturers.  In addition, Kathy explained that they have started a new program in small business management.  EDA is looking to gradually add on working with economic development partners to grow small businesses in our county in order to employ those that do not have professional skills.
Dr. Rotella reported on two things happening:  One-shortage of skilled and trained people; Two-we do not have the infrastructure one would expect in an urban area.  We have very limited education institutions with very limited programs.  We have to invest more in infrastructure and obtain results in a period of time.  This is essential for maintaining Riverside County as a viable area in terms of making a living and the quality of life.  

Reports Information Item G:

DIRECTOR


Jerry reported that March 16 is Workforce Development Board day at the Indian Wells Tennis Tournament, and there are still six tickets available for the morning session.  He asked members to inform him if there is a particular business we could be working with to invite to the tennis tournament.

April 20 is the WDB retreat.  He emphasized that the goals are not changing.  Jerry met with Lori Strumpf, who will be facilitating the retreat, to discuss how the Board can go forward regionally while staying within the county and be sensitive to the fact our county encompasses five economic regions.

Jerry thanked Chairman Dada, Vice Chairman Olalde, Jaime Hurtado, Stevie Field and Dr. Rotella (for sending his staff Shelagh Camak) for their participation at the NAWB Forum, including the various visits with elected officials in Washington, DC.

Dr. Rotella informed that Riverside Community College District’s Annual Recognition Event will be held March 30 at the Mission Inn.  Jamil Dada will receive the Distinguished Public Service Award in recognition of his outstanding leadership.  Members were asked to contact Sandi Jesser if they are interested in attending.
Ms. Carson announced that on March 23 in Rancho Mirage, Community Action Partnership will be hosting their recognition program for volunteer mediators.  Members interested in attending this event were asked to contact her.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None.
ADJOURNMENT

The March 15, 2006 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.
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